 From: Highland Palestine <highland.palestine@gmail.com>

Sent: 17/04/2023 19:17:39

Subject: Important update on Highland Council Pension Fund



17th April 2023

Dear Friends

We’re writing to share some news about the Highland Council Pension Fund (HCPF) that we’ve only recently been able to verify and confirm, but which we believe needs to be shared more widely. 

You’ll remember that Highland - Palestine wrote to your group in January 2021 inviting you to join our campaign for a Highland Charter for Responsible Investment. Our aim was to challenge the HCPF over its underlying approach to investment, and to offer an alternative framework for its decision-making. 

Our plan was to target the March 18th meeting of the HCPF Committee at which it was due to approve a revised Statement of Investment Principles. In the event, the Committee spent over an hour debating its approach to Environmental, Social and Governance issues, something unprecedented in its proceedings. Although the Committee didn’t agree to adopt the Charter, it was clear that our intervention had raised genuine issues of concern and promoted a more than usual level of discussion and debate

As a direct outcome of that meeting, on the 14th February 2022, the HCPF adopted and published for the first time a Responsible Investment Policy. This included the statement that 

‘We define Responsible Investment (‘RI’) as the integration and consideration of environmental, social and governance (‘ESG’) issues into both initial asset investment processes and then ongoing asset ownership practices.’

This policy document places a particular emphasis on the impact of climate change on investment decisions. It represents a considerable advance on the HCPF’s previous position since it both articulates, at least in general terms, the principles behind the acquisition of assets, and also outlines the processes through which compliance with those principles will be monitored and actively pursued. Moreover, the document commits to reviewing these principles and processes on a regular basis, and to communicating more transparently with the pension fund’s stakeholders. 

Highland - Palestine regards the adoption of this policy by the HCPF as a significant achievement of the Charter campaign. 

However, we have continued to have concerns regarding HCPF’s holdings of shares in the US arms company, General Dynamics, worth in the region of £6 million. Although these particular holdings were specifically mentioned and criticised during the 18th March 2021 meeting, they continued to appear in HCPF’s published list of investments over the next eighteen months. 

Highland - Palestine continued to campaign vigorously on the issue throughout the summer of 2021, and particularly during the ten days in May when Israel repeatedly bombed Gaza using high explosive weapons manufactured by General Dynamics. 

We had previously identified that these shares in General Dynamics were held on behalf of HCPF through one of its fund managers, Pyrford International. What we didn’t know in the Summer of 2021 was that, at its meeting on the 12th March, that is a week before the meeting of the full HCPF Committee, the Investment sub-Committee had agreed the following:

‘… to disinvest fully from the Pyrford holding in the Pension Fund
… that a new Investment Manager is identified to manage the proceeds from the disinvestment in Pyrford, with the amount to be invested with the new Manager to be decided at a future meeting. The investment with the new Manager would be in Global Equities with quality and Responsible Investment / Impact Investment focus …’ 

This decision only became known to us in September 2021 when the  Investment sub-Committee minutes were published in conjunction with the HCPF Committee meeting of September 22nd. 

For the past eighteen months Highland - Palestine have continued to monitor HCPF’s investments to see whether or when they would finally divest their shares in General Dynamics. In December 2021 they still held shares worth £6.6 million, and by the 31st March 2022 this had increased to £7.9 million. On the 30th June they held no shares in General Dynamics but had acquired £4 million shares in Lockheed Martin. Through a Freedom of Information request we were able to establish that these shares in Lockheed Martin were held through Pyrford International, and that the divestment from Pyrford was still in process. This was still the case at the end of September 2022. 

However, following the most recent meeting of the HCPF Committee on the 16th February 2023, and the publication of its list of investments as at 31st December 2022, we can now confirm that the process of divesting from Pyrford International has been finalised, and that HCPF no longer holds shares in either General Dynamics or Lockheed Martin!
To appreciate the significance of this, it should be recognised that Pyrford is a well-established fund providing investment services to a considerable number of local authority schemes. According to The Local Government Pension Scheme Advisory Board - England and Wales, 
‘Pyrford manages £7.5 billion on behalf of pension funds, charities, endowments, foundations and other institutional investors. Pyrford have been managing assets on behalf of the Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS) for over 10 years and currently manages assets on behalf of 11 LGPS clients including one pool.’ 

At the time that the Investment sub-Committee of the HCPF took the decision to disinvest, Pyrford held £298.3 million of assets on behalf of HCPF, equivalent to 12.5% of the total fund of £2.4 billion (Annual Report and Accounts - 2021/22). 

We understand that the process of divestment from Pyrford was finalised at the beginning of December 2022 and that £192 million, equivalent to 8.4% of the total pension fund, has been reinvested in a fund manager called Mirova, whose website states,

‘Our strategies are aimed at financing projects that combine profit with purpose: ecosystem conservation, restoration and sustainable livelihoods for local communities.’
https://www.mirova.com/en/invest/natural-capital
At our Highland - Palestine meeting on the 15th April we agreed to communicate this information to all those who have participated in our campaigns and to thank everyone for their support. We would also like to express our thanks to those members of HCPF, particularly Ben Thompson, Derek Louden and Craig Fraser, whom we sometimes criticised for not responding to our demands but who, we now realise, were working behind the scenes to bring about these important changes. We also owe our thanks to a number of local and national journalists who took the trouble to publicise our campaigns. 

Thanks to everyone concerned

Highland Palestine. 

